Life Story Work in Solihull
Information for Practitioners, Children and Young People 
WHY IS LIFE STORY WORK IMPORTANT?
Life story work can mean a lot of things. It is everything we do to help you understand where you come from and what has happened in your life. We want you to be able to move into your future understanding this and having been able to ask questions and process your feelings about things that have happened. To help with this, we will make sure you have the right information about events, people, places and decisions that have shaped your life if you have had support from Children’s Services at any point. 
Life story work is especially important if you have been separated from your family, by moving to foster care or adoption. This is because information and memories can be lost, and links to important people broken. The aim of life story work for all children in our care is to create a secure space to explore your past, present and future. 
At the end of this guide you will find some definitions about what we actually mean when we talk about different kinds of life story work and things that go alongside it. We want everyone to feel clear on the language we are using so that you know what to expect, and your worker understands what is needed. See here for more information.
WHAT’S THE PLAN TO MAKE SURE YOU GET WHAT YOU NEED?
We have a tiered approach to life story work, so that you, your family and your workers understand what to expect at each point. Some of these things are for children who have come into care, and some are simple things that all children should expect from us right from the beginning - our universal offer. Overall, these are all the things that we will do as part of our responsibility to support you to understand things that have happened in your life and how Children’s Services have tried to help:
· Worker profiles
· Letters for important events
· Life story book
· Life story work
· Foster carer profiles
· Goodbye letter from carers
· Taking and storing photos and other media

UNIVERSAL OFFER – FOR ALL CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE 
This is a promise which will apply to all children and young people who we work with in all of our teams, right from the beginning. 
What you can expect - Worker profiles:
· You will receive a copy of your worker’s profile when you first meet them, so you can have some information about them. We will always do this unless it is not right for you at the time. 
· Copies of all your workers’ profiles will be saved on your record so you can come back and ask for them at any time. 
To make sure this happens we will do the following:
· All workers (support workers, social workers, reviewing officers, personal advisors and others) will create a profile. This will give some basic detail about themselves, contact details, and a photo or avatar if possible. 
· The profile should be created using the Solihull template. The information, pictures and colours can be changed for each individual worker.  
· The profile will be shared with children and young people at, or before, the first meeting, and this will be noted in their record and a copy uploaded.
· All new workers will be asked to create a profile as part of their induction in Solihull. Profiles will be kept in a team folder so we can make sure we have them for all workers. 
What you can expect - Letter for important events: 
There are certain events which may happen during our work with you and your family, which are especially important for you to understand. We want to make sure you have an explanation from the worker who was there when important things happened. 
When one of these identified events or decisions happen, your worker will write you a short letter. The letter will give a brief explanation, some details, and a message to you from your worker. 
You will receive a letter if any of the following happen:
· Your assessment has been completed
· Your plan has started (Early help, Child in need, Child protection)
· Your plan has ended (Early help, Child in need, Child protection)
· You are told that you will be moving from the place you are living 
· You are going into care (outside of your family home, with foster carers, relatives or another sort of place to live)
· A legal decision has been made in court
· You have moved to another care arrangement or place to live
· You have moved back to your birth family home
· You have left care
· Another important decision has been made in your life
· You have had family time for a birthday, an important occasion, or to say goodbye
We will write these letters to you even if you are very young and won’t yet be able to understand them. Because they are saved onto your record, the letters will be available for you to access later in your life. Put together, these letters should also provide a story from your workers about all the things that have happened whilst we have been working with you. 
To make sure this happens we will do the following:
· To make it straightforward and consistent a form has been built into our recording system, LiquidLogic which workers should use to write the letter. This form will also give workers guidance about the important bits of information they may want to include. 
· These forms will be printable into a letter which will be shared directly with the child or young person wherever possible, alongside any discussion needed to support them.
· They will always be saved onto the child or young person’s record as a ‘key event form’
OFFER FOR CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE WHO COME INTO CARE
NB Some children and young people who do not come into care may also benefit from life story work to help them to understand things in their family background. The following is what all children and young people who do come into care should expect. 
What you can expect - A Life Story Book: 
If you have a plan of adoption or long term fostering you will have a life story book. Your social worker will complete this unless there is someone else who knows you well who would be better placed to do it. 
Wherever possible, it should be started once a decision is made (in court or at a review) that a plan of long term fostering or adoption is right for you. This is to make sure that early information is written down by people who are involved at the time. At this point, you should have information such as your family history, the reasons you are in care, and your plan for the future. It will still be done even if you are not yet ready to talk about things in direct life story work.
Your book should be added to at later points, alongside direct life story work - for instance, once we have found the right long term care arrangement for you and you have had a chance to settle. It may then include more information, such as your experience in care, your relationship with your family, and information about who you will be living with and your future together. 
To make sure this happens we will do the following:
· Provide guidance and training for workers who are completing life story books at different stages of a child or young person’s journey. 
· Provide training for foster carers on supporting you with life story books. 
· Ensure that life story books form part of your care plan, and are started, added to or reviewed:
· When a plan of long term fostering or adoption is agreed for you
· Once ‘permanency is achieved’, which means you are staying in the place you will remain as you grow up.
· If permanency has not been achieved, no later then a year from coming into care.
· After any significant changes to your care arrangements
What you can expect - Life Story Work: 
If you have a plan of adoption or long term fostering you will have life story work at a time that is right for you. 
This will usually be carried out by your social worker. Where appropriate, a manager may identify that it would be better for you to have another worker to carry this out – for example a family support worker who you have a good relationship with. 
Life story work, including timescales, will be reviewed within your care plan. The best plan for direct life story work will be agreed with you, your worker, carer, and family. 
You will have this life story work as early as possible, and if this has not started after a year of being in care, or within six months of ‘achieving permanency’ then it will be flagged up at your review as a priority. This doesn’t mean it needs to happen if it’s not right for you, but your social worker needs to explain this in your care plan. 
To make sure this happens we will do the following:
· Ensure that the plan for life story work is very clear within your care plan.
· Monitor any life story work which has not been done within the above timescales. 
· Provide training for workers to help them understand and feel confident in life story work.
· Provide training for your foster carers or key workers on how they support life story work.
What you can expect - Foster carers profiles: 
If you are moved away from your family, into care with people you do not already know, you will receive a profile about your new foster carers, or the staff at the place where you will be staying. It will have information and photos to help a little with knowing what to expect. 
We will try wherever we can to make sure you get this before you move. Your worker should share this with you. 
To make sure this happens we will do the following:
· Solihull foster carers will all be expected to have an up to date profile. Their supervising social worker is responsible for getting this and saving it onto LiquidLogic so that all workers can access this. 
· Foster carers or residential children’s homes from other agencies will be expected to have profiles and share these with the child’s social worker when a match is confirmed. 
· Your social worker (or other identified worker) is responsible for sharing this with you – this should be before you move, unless this is really not possible (for instance in an emergency).
· Your social worker will save any profiles on your record when you move in. 
What you can expect - Goodbye letter from foster carers or others caring for you: 
If you are in care and move away from the place you are staying, you will always receive a letter from your foster carer or key worker, to say goodbye and talk a little bit about the time you spent with them. 
You will be given these in person where possible, but they will also always be saved onto your record for when you are ready. 
To make sure this happens we will do the following:
· Carers will be asked to provide children a goodbye letter, within 1 week of placement ending. 
· This will be shared with you directly via your social worker or someone else you feel comfortable with. Your worker will also save this to your record. 
· The letters will be monitored by the foster carer’s supervising social worker who will advise on what to say if help is needed. 
· An agreement will be made with external providers to do the same thing. 
· We will help carers do this by providing guidance and templates for those who feel less confident in doing them. 
What you can expect - Taking and storing photos: 
We will identify times when we can support you by taking photos which you may value now or in the future. This may include things like family time where you say goodbye, or celebrate big occasions. Your carer will also take photos of things you get up to so you can look back on your memories.
We will share these with you and keep them in one place. 
To make sure this happens we will do the following:
· All workers can get support to make sure that photos can be uploaded straight from their phones. 
· The ‘family time’ form will be changed to ask workers about taking photos. 
· We will find the right way to keep all your photos, videos and other media in one secure place. We are hoping that we can explore a ‘virtual memory box’ which would mean that you, your foster carer or other appropriate people can all access this. 

HOW DOES THIS FIT WITH OUR PRACTICE FRAMEWORK IN SOLIHULL?
· In Solihull, we start with the belief that life story work isn’t a ‘one off’ event. It actually begins from the first time we start working with you and your family, because the way we share information with you at all points of your journey is important – Early Help, own family. 
· When children’s services are involved with your family, we are part of assessments, plans and big decisions that affect you. You deserve to have the right information and explanations when these things happen. As well as having physical information, this means having a chance to talk about, understand and be involved in what’s happening - Restorative, strengths focussed. 
· If we are doing this in the best way we can, then you will feel clear about these important life events and our involvement. The way we record your information will be consistent, accurate, respectful and sensitive to your experience. Even if you are not ready to process information at the time, it will be there waiting for you on your record, whenever you need it - Trauma Informed.
· And if we all work in this way, then if you do for any reason later come into care, you will already have the foundation you need for ongoing, or more in depth, life story work. Your information will all be there, in one place, and wherever possible much of this will already have been shared with you, in a way that made sense – Corporate parents. 
· With this approach, the next part of the life story task for children and young people in our care will be made easier, for the workers and families, but most importantly for children and young people like you.



APPENDIX 1:
[bookmark: _WHAT_DO_WE]WHAT DO WE MEAN BY LIFE STORY WORK?
It’s important to understand the different ways of contributing to life story work, so you know what you should expect from us. 
Life story book: 
A physical book, which you have a copy of (supported by your foster carers or adoptive parents). Your life story book records information about your past in a way that makes sense to you. It can include photos, written information, you and your family’s own words, or illustrations. 
Life story books are extremely personal, and as unique as each child is, and so yours will look different to another child’s. The Joy Rees approach which we promote in Solihull, suggests  that a good way to view information in a life story is: Present - Past- Present - Future. This means your history will be presented honestly in the book, but in proportion to the rest of the your life. 
For many children the life story book will be the end product of your life story work. For others, your life story book will be the starting point of later work – for example, if you are a very young child or baby, or maybe just not at a point where you can manage direct work right now, your book will be prepared on your behalf for your future. 
Life story work:
This is direct work with you which supports you to understand, process and talk about your life story, including why you are in care. This is enabled by the detailed task of researching and compiling information about your life story. 
The key parts of life story work are:
Preparation - This is the ‘detective work’ for your workers to collect information, photos or other memories that’s relevant to your identity, past and present. Depending on the information available, this can be a big task – but it’s a privilege to do, and important that we get it right. It will mean collating and checking information held within your record. It may mean sourcing court documents, medical records or school reports; speaking with family members, teaching staff, carers or other professionals.
Direct work - Crucially, life story work includes direct work where you can discuss and put together all this information. Your direct work is completed in a planned way, over a period of time which is right for you.  
The way we do direct work will look different for every child and young person, but it should always be carried out in conjunction with the others who support you – particularly your foster carers and family. Talking about difficult events can be emotive and confusing, and it’s really important that people around you understand what’s being talked about. 
Life story work includes an explanation about how and why you came into care, as well as information about your time in care, like the homes and carers you may have experienced. 
At the end of life story work, a final version of your physical life story book, which you will have agreed on and helped create, is shared with you.  
Informal life story work:
This is also part of a continued normal conversation with you as you grow older. Day-to-day discussions, for instance with carers and adoptive parents, can offer the best informal life story work, by talking about your life, milestones and achievements.
Therapeutic life story work: 
Life story work, usually over a longer period of time, offers additional support if you need more in depth and therapeutic intervention. 
Therapeutic life story work is a direct and reflective process which supports you to evaluate and begin to make sense and meaning of your life events. It is an intensive and longer term piece of work (usually between 12-18 sessions). It is a trauma informed therapeutic intervention which may benefit you if you need more support with complex issues such as a history of trauma, social care involvement and extra help processing the events you have experienced.
It pieces together all the different sources of information surrounding your life that is available to you, which often includes perceptions and misconceptions that help to clarify and put your past into perspective.  
Direct work to explain specific events:
This is the work we should be doing for all children and young people, not just those who are in care,  when important things are happening so we can help you to understand what is going on. It may fit into your life story book and life story work later on, but this isn’t specifically for your life story work – you also deserve to have a good explanation ‘here and now’ about big things that are happening in your life. What this will look like depends on your age and what’s right for you. It might involve things like words and pictures, direct work explanations through play, participating in meetings about your planning and decisions. You should always be given an explanation about things like legal proceedings or going to live with someone else, in a way that makes sense to you right now. 

